Southern Poverty Law Center 400 Washington Ave. Montgomery, AL 36104 splcenter.org





Only Young Once The Urgent Need for Reform of Louisiana's Youth Justice System

Contents

<u>[</u>	Executive Summary
<i>.</i>)	Only Young Once: The Urgent Need for Reform of Louisiana's Youth Justice System
3	The "Superpredator" Myth and the Dehumanization of Louisiana's Black Youth
)	Louisiana's School-to-Prison Pipeline Has Disproportionately Impacted the State's Black Children
1	Racial Disparities Remain Persistent in the Youth Justice System
2	Moving to the Deep End: Louisiana's Overreliance on Youth Incarceration
15	"It Deteriorates You": The Harms and Costs of Youth Incarceration
9	Policy Recommendations
20	Conclusion
21	Endnotes

Published July 2023

Executive Summary

On July 19, 2022, Louisiana Gov. John Bel Edwards announced his decision to transfer dozens of incarcerated youth from the Bridge City juvenile facility to the Louisiana State Penitentiary, also known as Angola. Built on a former slave plantation, Angola has become notorious for human rights abuses and harsh labor, making the decision to hold youth there considerably controversial. Incarcerating young people in the nation's largest maximum security prison underscores the deficiencies within Louisiana's youth justice system – a system that all too often prioritizes youth punishment over rehabilitation. This report explores how the state got to this point and recommends policy changes to address the harm caused.

Louisiana has a youth justice system that is geared toward youth incarceration, even while youth crime has decreased for decades.

- Contrary to the "superpredator" myth that predicted an increase in youth violent crime, youth arrest rates declined 80% in the U.S. and 67% in Louisiana from 2000 to 2020.
- Despite decreasing youth arrest rates, Louisiana's approach to youth justice has produced the nation's third-highest school suspension rate, second-highest school expulsion rate, and state youth incarceration at a five-year high.

The harms of youth incarceration disproportionately impact Black youth.

- In Louisiana, Black youth are four times more likely to be incarcerated than their white counterparts.
- Black youth are the least likely to benefit from leniency in juvenile court, regardless of the type of offense – evidenced by the disparate treatment of Louisiana's "Jena Six."

Choosing incarceration over rehabilitation is harmful to youth and expensive for taxpayers.

- Youth incarcerated in adult facilities are more likely to experience extensive solitary confinement, greater recidivism, and higher suicide rates.
- Incarcerating a young person in Louisiana for one year (\$156,570) is more expensive than the annual costs of enrollment in Louisiana public schools, Tulane University and Louisiana State University combined (\$118,571).



Policy reforms that recommit to Louisiana's Juvenile Justice Reform Act of 2003, emphasizing therapy and community involvement over punitive methods, would be safer and more humane for Louisiana youth, and more cost-productive for Louisiana taxpayers.

The Southern Poverty Law Center's recommendations:

- 1. Louisiana should raise the minimum age of juvenile incarceration and prosecution in the state.
- 2. Louisiana should make nonviolent offenses, especially technical violations, status offenses and nonviolent drug offenses, non-jailable for juveniles.
- 3. Louisiana should invest in communitybased alternatives to youth incarceration that prioritize rehabilitation.
- 4. Louisiana should completely ban the practice of incarcerating youth in adult facilities like Angola.

Only Young Once The Urgent Need for Reform of Louisiana's Youth Justice System

By Delvin Davis, Southern Poverty Law Center At 18 years old, Albert Woodfox was incarcerated in Louisiana State Penitentiary,¹ also known as Angola, for car theft.² For Woodfox, who arrived at Angola in 1965, the prison must have resembled an antebellum landscape from over a hundred years prior. Built on a former slave plantation named for a part of southwestern Africa where many enslaved people were once captured for labor, Angola had armed white men on horseback known as "free men" who oversaw Black men picking cotton on the prison grounds – a scene that persists to present day.³

Woodfox's journey at Angola would last off and on for over 40 years, long enough to see and feel the full arc of why this prison was called the "Alcatraz of the South."⁴ By the time Woodfox arrived, Angola had been labeled "the bloodiest prison in the South" because of the number of stabbings that took place there.⁵ The violence would continue for decades, with a recorded 1,346 assaults in 1992 alone,⁶ and a hostage situation in 1999 where two people lost their lives.⁷ Burl Cain, Angola's warden at the time, declared, "I think that there has been more human suffering in this place than in any place in the world."⁸

More recently, four former Angola correctional officers were sentenced in federal court in 2020 for beating an incarcerated person while they were shackled and conspiring to cover up the event by falsifying reports and lying under oath.⁹ The following year, several people in Angola started a hunger strike protesting the excessive use of solitary confinement as a disciplinary measure.¹⁰

Albert Woodfox would become all too familiar with the use of solitary confinement during his time in Angola. Woodfox became well known as a member of the "Angola 3" – three Black men that were each held for decades in isolation. Of the three, Woodfox would spend the longest amount of time in solitary – over 40 years – thought to be the longest term of solitary confinement in American history.¹¹ While spending the majority of his life stripped of human interaction 23 hours a day in a 6-by-9-foot cell, a federal judge would refer to the Angola 3's treatment as "so far beyond the pale" that there was not "anything even remotely comparable in the annals of American jurisprudence."¹²

Even after Woodfox's release in 2016, he would struggle with claustrophobic episodes, recalling the feeling of how "the atmosphere is closing in on you … like you're smothering."¹³ Woodfox's experience in Angola was designed to slowly destroy him over the course of a lifetime – all starting with his incarceration as a teenager.

Woodfox passed away on Aug. 4, 2022. On July 19, 2022, less than three weeks earlier, Louisiana Gov. John Bel Edwards announced his decision to transfer dozens of teenagers under the custody of the Office of Juvenile Justice from the Bridge City juvenile facility to the same Angola that Woodfox somehow survived.¹⁴ The controversial decision was made in response to recent escapes from Bridge City and concerns about community "I don't think I ever felt that I would die in prison, [but as] the years passed, it became more difficult to feel that way."



Albert Woodfox, who was formerly incarcerated in Angola as a teenager¹

safety. Despite pressure from ligation to release the youth from Angola, state leaders still appear committed to detaining teenagers there indefinitely.¹⁵

The movement of children to an adult prison with a historic track record of violence and other harms is illustrative of the larger systemic issues within Louisiana's youth justice system. This action reinforces what youth justice advocates have said for years:¹⁶ Louisiana's entire youth justice system is in dire need of reform and replete with overcrowded youth facilities,¹⁷ woeful understaffing,¹⁸ and conditions that are unsafe both physically and psychologically.¹⁹

For example, reports show that youth in state juvenile facilities have been locked in solitary confinement for 23 hours a day, shackled for the brief periods they are not in lockdown, and have slung their own urine and feces across their cells.²⁰ In Ware Youth Center, two young people took their own lives within a week of each other,²¹ with the facility being the subject of at least two state investigations.²² With around 80% of incarcerated young people in Louisiana being Black,²³ it is Black young people who bear the primary brunt of this broken system.

This report highlights the need for urgent reform of Louisiana's youth justice system – a system that has largely harmed the state's Black youth in staggering numbers – and why it must move from an overreliance on youth incarceration to providing rehabilitative services for youth in their communities.²⁴

First, it explores how the "superpredator" myth of the 1990s led to the dehumanization of Louisiana's Black youth as a purported justification for their incarceration. Second, it outlines how Louisiana's school-to-prison pipeline has turned schools into a springboard for youth justice system involvement. Third, it expands upon how racial disparities are prevalent throughout the state's youth justice system. Fourth, it outlines how Louisiana has over-relied on youth incarceration over rehabilitative options for youth. Fifth, it dives into the myriad harmful results of youth incarceration. Sixth, it features potential opportunities for policy reform. And lastly, the report outlines policy proposals Louisiana can and must advance to reform its youth justice system.

The "Superpredator" Myth and the Dehumanization of Louisiana's Black Youth

According to Louisiana state Sen. Patrick Connick, whose district includes Bridge City, the young people moved to Angola are "the worst of the worst."²⁵ This rhetoric is a direct echo of the myth of the "superpredator," a racist relic that dates back to when former Princeton professor John DiIulio first coined the phrase in the mid-1990s in response to rising youth crime. According to DiIulio, the reason for this crime increase was because "a new generation of street criminals is upon us - the youngest, biggest and baddest generation any society has ever known."²⁶ Under his debunked theory, certain youth - mainly Black youth - had a "moral poverty" that led them to "do what comes 'naturally': murder, rape, rob, assault, burglarize, deal deadly drugs, and get high."27

Rather than being children in need of rehabilitation, services and treatment, DiIulio's "superpredators" were portrayed as subhuman entities who engaged in "homicidal violence in 'wolf packs'."²⁸ Animalistic descriptors were also used to describe the Exonerated Five, five Black and Latinx teens who were wrongfully convicted of an act of violence in New York's Central Park in 1989, who were described as "wilding" in their behavior.²⁹ As a result, the dehumanizing connection between animal hunters and race



U.S. and Louisiana Youth Arrest Rates, 2000-2020

Sources: Arrest figures are from the FBI Crime Data Explorer, calculating rates according to youth population estimates from the U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. Figures presented as arrests of youth ages 10-17 per 100,000 youth ages 10-17. ³³

created the notion that Black youth should be captured, controlled and punished – justifying their incarceration – rather than children who should be cared for and could be redeemed.

Dilulio predicted that the rise of the superpredator - specifically, "super-crime prone young males"³⁰ – would lead to a parallel rise in violent crime and thus the need for a rise in the use of incarceration. In DiIulio's own words, "No one in academia is a bigger fan of incarceration than I am. ... By my estimate, we will probably need to incarcerate at least 150,000 juvenile criminals in the years just ahead. In deference to public safety, we will have little choice but to pursue genuine get-tough law-enforcement strategies against the superpredators."31 However, DiIulio's prediction that waves of violent teenagers would flood the country's streets never materialized.³² In fact, youth arrest rates declined by 80% in the U.S., and 67% in Louisiana, from 2000 to 2020.

Beyond the failure of DiIulio's prediction, additional facts have proved the myth of the superpredator false. Research has shown that due to their brain development and natural maturation, young people are more prone to risky activity and lawbreaking during adolescence, and most youth will naturally age out of this behavior as their brains develop.³⁴ This research has served as the foundation for several U.S. Supreme Court cases that have struck down overly punitive sanctions for children - including Montgomery v. Louisiana, in which the court held that its previous prohibition against mandatory sentencing schemes that required children convicted of homicide to be sentenced to life imprisonment without parole applied retroactively.³⁵ However, even with the superpredator theory debunked, the narrative of dangerous Black youth has still held firm as fodder for political debate and as justification for harsh criminal penalties, an increasing investment in law enforcement and carceral facilities, and the proliferation of "get tough" policies targeting youth crime.

As evidenced by Connick's words, this superpredator perception persists to the present day. For example, former Jefferson Parish Sheriff Newell Normand, referring to a carjacking spree committed by several 16-year-olds in 2017, said that "[t]hese children need to be put away. These are predators and they're acting like predators and we need to treat them like predators."³⁶ In condemning Louisiana's harsh response to youth crime earlier this year, Antonio Travis, youth **Beyond the failure of** Dilulio's prediction. additional facts have proved the myth of the superpredator false. **Research has shown** that due to their brain development and natural maturation, young people are more prone to risky activity and lawbreaking during adolescence, and most youth will naturally age out of this behavior as their brains develop.

organizer at Families and Friends of Louisiana's Incarcerated Children, stated that the "recent public discourse surrounding Louisiana's children mirrors trends of the 1990s, when a 'superpredator' myth resulted in the arrests of untold numbers of innocent youth of color."³⁷

In short, both Louisiana's and our nation's failure to see Black kids as kids has served as a racist justification for their overinvolvement in the youth justice system – setting the stage for harmful actions like incarcerating children in a dangerous adult prison. Notably, Louisiana has gone even further on this point than DiIulio would have. According to him, "housing juvenile criminals with adult felons will not help decrease the rate of violent crime" and "[j]ailing youths with adult felons under Spartan conditions will merely produce more street gladiators."³⁸ It is telling that Louisiana has gone beyond where the individual whose rhetoric launched an overcriminalization of Black youth movement dares to tread.

Louisiana's Schoolto-Prison Pipeline Has Disproportionately Impacted the State's Black Children

The dehumanization of Black youth has permeated into one of the environments where these children should feel safest – our nation's schools. While their white counterparts have historically been free to engage in youthful student misbehavior and learn from their mistakes, Black youth nationwide and in Louisiana have, by contrast, been met with overpunishment and condemnation. As a point of fact, according to the Louisiana School Board Association, Louisiana is one of only 15 states that allow corporal punishment in schools,³⁹ and of the students subjected to this punishment in 2017-2018, 61.4% were Black.⁴⁰

Louisiana's Black students have been subject to school pushout at alarming rates, making them increasingly vulnerable to ending up in the youth justice system and having other negative outcomes.⁴¹ From 2017-2018, Louisiana had the third-highest out-of-school suspension rate (8.98%) and second-highest expulsion rate (0.81%) in the country, according to U.S. Department of Education figures – with its expulsion rate being over four times the national average.⁴² During that same period, more than one in eight Black students (13.2%) in Louisiana were suspended from Louisiana's public schools;



almost triple the percentage of Black students (1.22%) as compared to white students (0.44%) were expelled.⁴³

School pushout even reaches Louisiana's youngest students. During the 2018-2019 school year, over 1,000 students in preschool, pre-K and kindergarten were suspended in the state.⁴⁴ Tellingly, half of the 17,000 preschool students suspended or expelled in the U.S. in 2021 were Black boys,⁴⁵ and a 2021 Northwestern University study indicates that preschool teachers are more prone to label Black students' behavior as problematic even where there is no discernible difference between their behavior and that of their white counterparts.⁴⁶



Black students make up 67.9% of school arrests in Louisiana compared to 25.8% for whites, even though Black and white youth comprise 43.5% and 44.7% of Louisiana's students, respectively.

This perception of Black students as criminal has also led to the increasing presence of law enforcement in the school environment. Over the past two decades, security and police officers have proliferated across the nation's schools, jumping from 54.4% of students aged 12-18 reporting their school had these actors in 1999 to 75.4% of students reporting the same in 2019.47 Their presence is disproportionately impacting Black students: Studies show that secondary schools that are majority-Black are more likely to have police and security officers than majority-white schools.⁴⁸ This overpolicing of Black students has also taken hold in Louisiana: 34% of Louisiana's students are in a school with a police officer, but have no psychologist, nurse, social worker or school counselor.49 Black students make up 67.9% of school arrests in Louisiana compared to 25.8% for whites,⁵⁰ even though Black and white youth comprise 43.5% and 44.7% of Louisiana's students, respectively.⁵¹

The increased deployment of law enforcement in schools has also created a greater expectation for the criminalization of minor incidents, particularly for Black students. In Louisiana's Jefferson Parish, a Black eighth grader was placed under arrest for throwing Skittles on the school bus,⁵² which resulted in charges of "interference with an educational facility" and battery, plus six days in a juvenile detention facility.⁵³ As the Southern Poverty Law Center previously exposed, this incident was not isolated, but rather spoke to a larger culture within Jefferson Parish public schools that fostered the disproportionate overpolicing of Black students.⁵⁴ Other trivial arrests include a seventh grader charged with interference with an educational facility after velling outside of her school, and an autistic fourth grader who was handcuffed following a classroom outburst.⁵⁵ The increasing presence of punitive criminal measures within the school environment has likely contributed to the overrepresentation of students of color in Louisiana's youth justice system.

Racial Disparities Remain Persistent in the Youth Justice System

Once pushed out of the school environment, Louisiana's Black children often find themselves moving further into youth justice system involvement. An important contributor to this funnel is the courts and which children are afforded leniency before them versus harsher sanctions. Judges and prosecutors have discretion with how to proceed with legal matters concerning youth and can opt for more diversionary and restorative means to resolution that do not require carceral punishment. Nationwide, however, Black youth are least likely to benefit from diversion options provided in the community, even when compared to other races committing similar offenses.⁵⁶ Thus, Black children, rather than being met with opportunities for restorative justice or nonpunitive measures to atone for any harms caused, have instead been met nationwide in disproportionate numbers with punishment and incarceration.

This disproportionate failure of courts to treat Black kids as kids is very evident in Louisiana. Research in 2019 found that although Black

U.S. Juvenile Cases Resolved Informally Outside of Court, 2020



Source: U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "Easy Access to Juvenile Court Statistics: 1985-2020" 57

youth accounted for only 34% of the total youth population in Jefferson Parish, one of the state's most populous parishes, they were overrepresented at every point of contact in the youth justice system.⁵⁸ Recent data also shows that Black youth are disproportionately represented in every custody and supervision status statewide.⁵⁹

Disparate treatment in court was on full display when six Black teenagers in Jena, Louisiana, were arrested for fighting a white classmate in 2006.⁶⁰ The arrests came months after racial tensions escalated when several nooses were found hanging on school grounds. Then LaSalle Parish District Attorney J. Reed Walters boasted to defendants as young as 14 at the time that he could "end [their] lives with the stroke of a pen" and would "seek the maximum penalty allowed by law" after he convicted them.⁶¹ He sought charges of attempted second-degree murder and conspiracy for the fight - charges that could bring up to 100 years in prison.⁶² However, Walters declined to pursue hate crime charges for any white student that allegedly hung nooses on school grounds, claiming that "it broke no law,"63 even though the FBI concluded it "had all the markings of a hate crime."⁶⁴ In this case, it was easier for the legal system to draw a connection between a school fight to murder, than nooses to a hate crime.

One of the boys, Mychal Bell, was initially charged as an adult and convicted by an allwhite jury of aggravated battery, which could have resulted in 15 years in prison.⁶⁵ After already serving 10 months, Bell won an appeal on grounds he should have been tried in juvenile court, and pleaded guilty to a juvenile charge of second-degree battery, receiving an 18-month sentence in a juvenile facility.⁶⁶ The other five teens accepted plea deals that gave them seven days' probation, a \$500 fine, and court costs.⁶⁷

After his release, Bell would speak of the psychological toll the situation placed on him even after he returned to his community – ultimately resulting in a failed 2008 suicide attempt after he was accused of shoplifting.⁶⁸ The account of these six boys, collectively referred to as the Jena Six, could easily happen today. The Jena Six story draws direct parallels to the current youth transfers to Angola. In both cases, despite protests from demonstrators and national media scrutiny, Louisiana's youth justice system still chose to pursue severe carceral punishment over rehabilitation and community care.

Moving to the Deep End: Louisiana's Overreliance on Youth Incarceration

In the 1990s, Louisiana had the highest youth incarceration rate in the country.⁶⁹ As of 2019, the state has the 16th highest youth placement rate (for detention and commitment) nationwide.⁷⁰ Over the past five years, the number of young people in secure care (the most restrictive form of detention involving 24-hour supervision and confinement) with Louisiana's Office of Juvenile Justice has outpaced the use of non-secure care and referrals for nonviolent offenses, especially compared to pre-pandemic levels.⁷¹ Stated plainly, Louisiana has increased its incarceration of young people over the last five years, even while youth arrests have declined.

Higher youth incarceration rates have contributed to overcrowded juvenile facilities to the extent that officials from the state's Office of Juvenile Justice issued a letter to judges advocating for the release of more lowrisk teens back into the community to free up space.⁷³ Still, for youth who remain in these crowded spaces, Black youth find themselves disproportionately incarcerated. Although Black youth account for only 38% of youth statewide,⁷⁴ as of 2019, they account for 79% of all youth incarcerated in the state.⁷⁵

Troublingly, there are many cases where the use of out-of-home placement is used for status offenses, technical violations and drug offenses – mostly nonviolent offenses for which custody should not be an option.

"Status offenses" are offenses that are generally only an issue when committed by a minor – including underage drinking, truancy, curfew

Confinement for these offenses again disproportionately harms Black kids. For drug offenses, status offenses and technical violations, Black incarcerated youth comprised 60%, 69% and 74% of youth confined for drug offenses, status offenses and technical violations, respectively. violations, running away from home, and incorrigibility.⁷⁷ In Louisiana, these are often categorized as "Families in Need of Services" (FINS) cases where the juvenile court is called to intervene for the youth or family "in an effort to prevent delinquency and family disintegration," usually at the behest of law enforcement, schools or family.⁷⁸

While status offenses are typically nonviolent and have protections in the Juvenile Justice Delinquency and Prevention Act against secure confinement, they can still land a young person in secure or non-secure custody through the use of "valid court order" (VCO) exceptions that give judges discretion to incarcerate.⁷⁹ Louisiana used VCO exceptions for 129 cases in FY 2016 and FY 2021 combined.⁸⁰ The average FINS case for Louisiana youth in 2017 stayed in custody for eight months (243.9 days).⁸¹ According to data from the Louisiana Supreme Court, informal FINS referrals were most commonly from schools (68%), with truancy as the most common offense (55%).⁸²

Technical violations for not strictly adhering to probation terms, like failing to report to a probation officer or not paying court fines, can also land a young person in incarceration. A judge may also issue a VCO as a condition for probation on a status offense – such as requiring school attendance as a probation condition for a truant youth – which creates a more carceral penalty for otherwise nonviolent cases.⁸³

Likewise, drug offenses often represent more of a public health concern than a criminal issue, and could be more appropriately addressed through diversionary community resources that provide counseling.⁸⁴ Addressing the core issue of substance abuse with access to communitybased treatment has shown positive results in lowering crime rates.⁸⁵ Altogether, there were 111 young people held in Louisiana juvenile facilities for drug offenses, status offenses and technical violations in 2019, representing 16% (nearly 1 in 6) of youths in residential custody.

Confinement for these offenses again disproportionately harms Black kids. For drug offenses, status offenses and technical violations, Black incarcerated youth comprised 60%, 69% and 74% of youth confined for drug offenses, status offenses and technical violations, respectively. Thus, at every touchpoint of the system, and across myriad offense types, Black youth are directly harmed by Louisiana's overreliance on incarceration.



Change in Louisiana Youth Secure Care Usage Rates as of 2022

Source: Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice, Quarterly Juvenile Justice Indicator reports. "All other youth" includes youth in non-secure care and youth designated as "families in need of services." 72

Louisiana Youth Incarceration by Offense Type, 2019



Source: U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement: 1997-2019" $^{\rm 86}$

Racial Demographics of Louisiana Incarcerated Youth by Offense in 2019



Sources: U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement: 1997-2019" and "Easy Access to Juvenile Populations: 1990-2020" ⁷⁶

"Think about yourself inside of a four-wall box. You go days without showering, you barely eat the food they give you. ... Once you see yourself, you don't even look like yourself. You're a whole different person. ... It deteriorates you."

> D'Angelo Davis, formerly incarcerated at Louisiana's Swanson Center for Youth ⁸⁷

"It Deteriorates You": The Harms and Costs of Youth Incarceration

"Think about yourself inside of a four-wall box. You go days without showering, you barely eat the food they give you.... Once you see yourself, you don't even look like yourself. You're a whole different person.... It deteriorates you."

D'Angelo Davis, formerly incarcerated at Louisiana's Swanson Center for Youth ⁸⁷

"Solitary confinement don't do nothing but make you deteriorate.... If you're in solitary confinement, you can't learn nothing but the way the bricks look around you. And that'll either turn you into a demon or an anti-social person."

Therrin Dew, formerly incarcerated at Louisiana's Swanson Center for Youth ⁸⁸

These are the words of two young Black men once incarcerated in Louisiana's juvenile system. It is probably no coincidence that both would describe their experiences as "deteriorating," given the destructive effects of incarceration. In this section, we outline the numerous harms of incarceration on Louisiana's young people – including the use of solitary confinement, physical and sexual abuse, education disruption, recidivism, and financial waste.

Use of Solitary Confinement

Albert Woodfox's story illustrates the devastating impact of the use of solitary confinement. Among other ills, solitary confinement has been shown to cause severe psychological damage, correlate to premature death after release,⁸⁹ and is considered torture by United Nations officials when done excessively.90 A 2022 investigation by NBC News, the Marshall Project and ProPublica highlighted the shocking use of solitary confinement at Louisiana's Acadiana Center for Youth at St. Martinville, where children were held in "round-the-clock solitary confinement" and shackled with leg irons.⁹¹ The report was so damning that it helped lead to the state passing restrictions on the use of solitary confinement in youth facilities.92 Outside of its use as a disciplinary measure in vouth facilities, however, concerns have arisen around the use of solitary confinement for youth in adult facilities. Human Rights Watch asserts that youth incarcerated in adult facilities like Angola "are held in solitary confinement to protect them from adults or from one another; they are held in solitary confinement because



According to the state, the Acadiana Center for Youth at St. Martinville did not initially provide education, and as of 2022 one student there said they only had 45 minutes of daily online instruction.

State law mandates that all schools provide at least 360 minutes of instructional time per day and 177 days of instruction per year to all youth up to age 19, even if they are incarcerated. officials do not know how else to manage them." $^{\scriptscriptstyle 93}$

Physical and Sexual Abuse

Another harm associated with youth incarceration is the risk of exposure to physical and sexual abuse. A 2022 U.S. Department of Justice report found that sexual victimization is more likely in overcrowded and understaffed facilities like Louisiana's, due to the higher likelihood of youth sharing confined living spaces with poor supervision.⁹⁴ The New York Times has also exposed multiple acts of physical violence and rampant sexual abuse from security staff at Louisiana's Ware Youth Center, even while audits from the state's Office of Juvenile Justice rated it "highly effective" and in "full compliance" with state standards.95 Ware has also been the site of multiple suicide attempts. Nationally, the highest cause of death for youth in adult jails has been by suicide,⁹⁶ while youth held in adult prisons have the highest suicide rate of any age group.97

Educational Disruption

Youth incarceration can easily disrupt educational progress. State law mandates that all schools provide at least 360 minutes of instructional time per day and 177 days of instruction per year⁹⁸ to all youth up to age 19,⁹⁹ even if they are incarcerated.¹⁰⁰ However, children's advocates are deeply concerned with the state's ability to fulfill its educational requirements, even prompting a letter to the U.S. Department of Education asking for their intervention.¹⁰¹ As one attorney put it, "We've seen OJJ struggle to provide education and fulfill its obligations now with the facilities it currently has.... If they're not getting those services they would be getting in the community, then they're going to return home behind."102 These concerns appear warranted. For example, according to the state, the Acadiana Center for Youth at St. Martinville did not initially provide education, and as of 2022 one student there said they only had 45 minutes of daily online instruction.¹⁰³ Further, this educational disruption has a lasting impact that can lead to recidivism after students return home from incarceration, as only a third of formerly incarcerated youth re-enroll in school.¹⁰⁴

Recidivism

Once a young person is incarcerated, they are often trapped in a continuous cycle of recidivism that returns them to the justice system throughout their lifetime. Research shows that incarcerated youth have higher rates of recidivism compared to those who receive probation and community alternatives.¹⁰⁵ In Louisiana, community supervision dispositions, which include keeping youth with their families where possible, consistently have the lowest recidivism rates for youth in the state youth justice system; secure confinement has higher rates.¹⁰⁶ Incarceration is thus not an effective way to steer young people away from future crime.

Fiscal Waste

In addition to high recidivism rates, youth incarceration is also a waste of precious taxpayer money. An audit of Louisiana's Office of Juvenile Justice found that it costs \$428.96 per day to pay for one bed in secure care - an annual expenditure of \$156,570 to detain one child.¹⁰⁸ Given the additional needs of incarcerated vouth, such as individualized education and health services, the cost to lock up a young person is a much more expensive way to educate and care for young people - especially for them to receive poorer-quality educational and health care services. Altogether, incarceration in a juvenile facility is over five times more than the cost of locking up an adult in Angola (\$31,025 per year).109

Comparatively, it costs 13 times more in taxpayer money to incarcerate a young person in Louisiana than to educate that same person in Louisiana's public schools (\$11,722 per year)¹¹⁰ and more than the full-time tuition, housing and books for Tulane and Louisiana State University combined (\$106,849 per year).¹¹¹

Despite this already high expenditure on the state's youth justice system, Louisiana plans to funnel even more money into its youth prisons. In 2022, Gov. Edwards submitted a budget of over \$70 million to the Louisiana Legislature to "construct one or more new facilities that are modern, that are small, that are secure, and that can be properly administered by a reasonable number of people."¹¹³ This investment – which includes \$26 million for a 72-bed facility in Monroe, Louisiana – demonstrates misplaced priorities that do not align with what is best for the state's young people.

Potential for Policy Reform

Amid Louisiana's overreliance on incarceration, there is hope for reform. In response to a damning investigation¹¹⁴ and subsequent federal lawsuit¹¹⁵ from the U.S. Department of Justice in the 1990s, the state passed the Juvenile Justice Reform Act of 2003 (Act 1225). This legislation

Louisiana Recidivism Rates by Custody Method



Source: Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice, 2021 Recidivism Report 107

Annual Cost Comparisons Between Youth Incarceration and Education



Sources: Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice (incarceration costs); Tulane and LSU websites (college costs); U.S. News & World Report (public school costs)¹¹²

"Solitary confinement don't do nothing but make you deteriorate. ... If you're in solitary confinement, you can't learn nothing but the way the bricks look around you. And that'll either turn you into a demon or an anti-social person."

> Therrin Dew, formerly incarcerated at Louisiana's Swanson Center for Youth ⁸⁸

emphasized funding for the "creation and maintenance of a continuum of communitybased treatment and supervision programs for youth within the Louisiana juvenile justice system."¹¹⁶ The state also ordered the closure of Tallulah Correctional Center for Youth, one of Louisiana's worst actors.¹¹⁷

However, over the last 20 years advocates now largely view the measure as an "unfulfilled promise" where "state leaders abandoned the implementation and evaluation of the law, [and] failed to coordinate services."¹¹⁸ Critically, advocates argued that cost savings from the reforms did not get invested in communitybased programming,¹¹⁹ leading to a continued imbalance of youth dispositions toward secure care.

Importantly, reform success is contingent on the development of a continuum of care for Louisiana's young people that pours critical funding into a variety of community-based services and programming and leaves secure care as the absolute last option available after all others are considered. As outlined in the Families and Friends of Louisiana's Incarcerated Children-commissioned report Promoting Justice for Youth in Louisiana, it is critical that the state meaningfully invest in rehabilitative services that, as often as possible, support youth in their home communities. Such programs can include credible messenger mentoring programs and services focused on crime prevention, intervention and treatment.¹²⁰ Federal monies are also available through the U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention that are designed to support prevention and intervention programs and improve youth justice systems.¹²¹ Thus, rather than continuing to place emphasis on youth incarceration as a solution, it is incumbent upon Louisiana to seize this moment in time to truly provide a system of support and transformation for its young people.

Louisiana Residents Support Youth Justice Transformation

Louisianans understand the need for change in their state's youth justice system. A 2021 poll of Louisianans shows that they "overwhelmingly favor a youth justice system that focuses on prevention and rehabilitation (73%), with only 26% favoring a system focusing on punishment and incarceration."¹²² The same poll strongly supports initiatives that aim to keep young people out of the system, including the design of "treatment and rehabilitation plans that include a youth's family in planning and services" with A 2021 poll of Louisianans shows that they **"overwhelmingly favor a youth justice system that focuses on prevention and rehabilitation** (73%), with only 26% favoring a system focusing on punishment and incarceration."



83% in favor, and the provision of "financial incentives for states and municipalities to invest in alternatives to youth incarceration in the communities most affected by youth prisons, such as intensive rehabilitation, education, job training, community services, and programs that provide youth the opportunity to repair harm to victims and communities," with 80% in favor.

Policy Recommendations

The Southern Poverty Law Center urges Louisiana to take the following actions to transform its broken youth justice system:

1. Louisiana should raise the minimum age of juvenile incarceration and prosecution in the state.

For years, Louisiana advocates fought for the state to raise the minimum age at which youth could be prosecuted as adults, a fight they ultimately won - although currently challenged in 2023¹²³ – for young people up to age 17 who committed nonviolent offenses when Gov. Edwards signed into law the Raise the Age Act in 2016.124 Louisiana should follow this needed reform by raising the minimum age of juvenile incarceration¹²⁵ and prosecution¹²⁶ in the state from 10 years of age. Science has consistently found that the human brain does not complete its development until approximately age 25, leaving younger people more prone to impulsiveness, risk-taking, substance abuse and peer pressure.¹²⁷ Reflecting this research, given the facts around early brain development, the United Nations recommended that the minimum age of criminal responsibility be at least 14 years old internationally in 2019.¹²⁸ There were 36 youths under the age of 14 incarcerated in Louisiana juvenile facilities in 2019.129 Prosecuting and incarcerating youth not only exposes them to a potentially abusive juvenile system, but also interrupts their education, exposes families to expensive court fines and fees, and jeopardizes citizenship status. Louisiana must reflect international norms and scientific findings and allow kids to be kids outside of youth justice system involvement.

2. Louisiana should make nonviolent offenses, especially technical violations, status offenses, and nonviolent drug offenses, non-jailable for juveniles.

Dealing with nonviolent situations with incarceration is harmful, no guarantee to deter future crime,¹³⁰ and can be more effectively resolved with counseling and community resources. To the tune of \$156,570 per year to pay for an incarcerated youth, Louisiana's youth justice system is choosing a very expensive route to house, educate and care for children arrested for only nonviolent offenses. The cost of youth incarceration could potentially be reinvested in community-based programs which have a history of success and effectiveness in rehabilitating young people,¹³¹ and be a recommitment to the potential of Act 1225. Also, given the revolving door of recidivism, an unnecessary entrance into the juvenile system for a nonviolent offense could result in a future return to the criminal system later in life - extending major repercussions initiated from incarcerating a minor event.

3. Louisiana should invest in community-based alternatives to youth incarceration that prioritize rehabilitation.

Investing in policies and services aimed at keeping young people in their home communities instead of carceral settings can alleviate overcrowded facilities and be more productive toward rehabilitation. Mentoring, counseling for mental health or substance abuse, and diversion programs are all opportunities that have shown success with young people, alleviated crowded facilities, and lowered recidivism rates. Counseling programs for substance abuse and mental health issues would also provide a substantial benefit, given that as many as 70% of youths in the system have a diagnosable mental health condition.¹³² However, these programs have not always had the consistent commitment of funding and resources. State and local officials should be intentional about prioritizing state funding for community-based programs and services and exploring additional funding opportunities from sources like the U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinguency Prevention.

4. Louisiana should completely ban the practice of incarcerating youth in adult facilities like Angola.

Adult jails and prisons do irreparable harm to young people and are not designed to address the unique needs youth have for growth, education, healing and rehabilitation. In fact, Liz Ryan, administrator of the federal Office of Juvenile Justice and **Delinguency Prevention, recently** affirmed that children "do not belong in adult courts and certainly not in adult jails and adult prisons."133 Rather than abuse exceptions to this decree, Louisiana should conduct a wholesale ban on the harmful practice of incarcerating youth in adult facilities starting with the immediate movement of kids out of Angola.

Conclusion

"[We are] increasingly concerned about the demonization of these youth in the juvenile justice system. Some leaders in Louisiana have referred to them as 'dangerous juvenile inmates' and 'monsters,' and [are] advocating for them to be locked up far away from their families and communities. The evidence is clear that this is a dangerous and uninformed perspective. Children – and these *are* children despite the derogatory terms being used to describe them – do not belong in adult courts, jails, and prisons. ... Sadly, moving youth to this maximum security prison complex demonstrates a major reversal for the field of juvenile justice, not only in Louisiana, but nationwide."

Liz Ryan, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention administrator¹³⁴

Since 2022, dozens of teenagers have been incarcerated in one of the worst prisons in the country. Maximum security prisons are unhealthy and problematic for adults, let alone children. As a result, Louisiana must act urgently to move these young people out of Angola. And beyond this immediate need, Louisiana should swiftly and deliberately act to advance this report's policy proposals that provide the state an opportunity to take a different approach that is both less expensive for taxpayers and more productive for Louisiana's Black youth. For all too long, deterioration has been the norm for Louisiana's incarcerated youth – that should end now.

Endnotes

- Campbell Robertson, "For 45 Years in Prison, Louisiana Man Kept Calm and Held Fast to Hope," New York Times, February 20, 2016, https:// www.nytimes.com/2016/02/21/us/for-45-years-in-prison-louisianaman-kept-calm-and-held-fast-to-hope.html.
- 2 Jeff Calder, "After 40 Years of Solitary Confinement, Albert Woodfox Gets His Say," Atlanta-Journal Constitution, March 23, 2019, https://www.ajc.com/entertainment/books--literature/ after-years-solitary-confinement-albert-woodfox-gets-his-say/ yNAGaXaMoSBcafiMgmxsbN/.
- 3 Daniele Selby, "How the 13th Amendment Kept Slavery Alive: Perspectives From the Prison Where Slavery Never Ended," Innocence Project, September 17, 2021, https://innocenceproject.org/news/ how-the-13th-amendment-kept-slavery-alive-perspectives-from-theorison-where-slavery-never-ended.
- 4 Caroline Eubanks, "Angola: Alcatraz of the South," This is My South, May 13, 2019, https://www.thisismysouth.com/angola-alcatraz-ofthe-south/.
- 5 "History of the State Penitentiary," Angola Museum, accessed May 26, 2023, https://www.angolamuseum.org/history-of-angola.
- 6 Jeffrey Goldberg, "The End of the Line: Rehabilitation and Reform in Angola Penitentiary," The Atlantic, September 9, 2015, https://www. theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/09/a-look-inside-angolaprison/404377/.
- 7 Kevin Sack, "2 Die in Louisiana Prison Hostage-Taking," New York Times, December 30, 1999, https://www.nytimes.com/1999/12/30/ us/2-die-in-louisiana-prison-hostage-taking.html.
- 8 William P. Quigley, "Louisiana Angola Penitentiary: Past Time to Close," Loyola Journal of Public Interest Law 19, no. 2019-01 (November 2018): 165, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_ id=33268931.
- 9 U.S. Department of Justice, "Four Supervisory Correctional Officers at Angola Prison Sentenced for Beating a Handcuffed and Shackled Inmate," press release no. 20-621, July 6, 2020, https://www.justice. gov/opa/pr/four-supervisory-correctional-officers-angola-prisonsentenced-beating-handcuffed-and.
- 10 Nick Chrastil, "Disciplinary Practices at Angola Lead to Hunger Strike Among a Handful of Prisoners," The Lens, February 23, 2021, https:// thelensnola.org/2021/02/23/disciplinary-practices-at-angola-leadto-hunger-strike-among-a-handful-of-prisoners/.
- 11 Shauneen Miranda, "The Angola 3's Albert Woodfox, Who Survived Decades of Solitary Confinement, Dies," NPR, August 5, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/08/05/1115885434/angola-threealbert-woodfox-dies#--text=via%20Getty%20Images-Albert%20 Woodfox%2C%20who%20spent%20nearly%2044%20years%20 in%20solitary%20confinement,Penitentiary%20on%20armed%20 robbery%20charges.
- 12 Alex Traub, "Albert Woodfox, Survivor of 42 Years in Solitary Confinement, Dies at 75," New York Times, August 5, 2022, https:// www.nytimes.com/2022/08/05/us/albert-woodfox-dead.html.
- 13 Scott Simon, "Albert Woodfox On Serving More Than 40 Years In Solitary Confinement," Weekend Edition Saturday, NPR, March 2, 2019, https://www.npr.org/2019/03/02/699663270/albert-woodfox-onserving-more-than-40-years-in-solitary-confinement.
- 14 Blake Paterson, "Some Juvenile Prisoners Will Be Moved from Bridge City to Angola, Governor Says," Nola.com, July 19, 2022, https://www. nola.com/news/some-juvenile-prisoners-will-be-moved-from-bridgecity-to-angola-governor-says/article_c59c7c92-076b-11ed-b788-1b7e42a0db35.html.
- 15 Julie O'Donoghue, "Federal judge allows Louisiana to move incarcerated teens to Angola," Louisiana Illuminator, September 23, 2022, https://lailluminator.com/2022/09/23/Federal-Judge-Allows-Louisiana-To-Move-Incarcerated-Teens-To-Angola/.
- 16 Samantha Harvell and Robin Olsen, Three Flights, Promoting Justice for Youth in Louisiana (2022), https://static1. squarespace.com/static/57c386786a4963efc28c664/t/ 62a6deb2d809524cd78595a5/1655103156055/ Promoting+Justice+for+Youth+in+Louisiana_ Final+Report_6+10+2022.pdf.
- 17 Eleanor Tabone, "The Office of Juvenile Justice Cells at Full Capacity. The Consequences Could Be Dire," WWL-TV News, November 16, 2022, https://www.wwltv.com/article/news/crime/office-of-juvenilejustice-cells-at-full-capacity-new-orleans/289-df6a88888-c7d3-4dc7-91e9-ca6e72162b4e.
- 18 "Juvenile Justice Leader Says Escapees a Product of Staffing Shortage," KTBS 3, June 20, 2022, https://www.ktbs.com/news/ juvenile-justice-leader-says-escapees-a-product-of-staffing-shortage/ article_5a69c08c-f0e7-11ec-af98-9b510eb67c0f.html.
- 19 Megan Shutzer and Rachel L. Mueller, "Louisiana Governor Calls for Inquiry Into Abuses at Juvenile Detention Center," New York Times, November 1, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/01/us/ louisiana-juvenile-detention-abuse.html.
- 20 Annie Waldman, Beth Schwartzapfel, and Erin Einhorn, "Shackles and Solitary: Inside Louisiana's Harshest Luvenile Lockup," ProPublica, March 10, 2022, https://www.propublica.org/article/shackles-andsolitary-inside-louisianas-harshest-juvenile-lockup.

- 21 Vickle Welborn, "3-Investigates; Ware Staff Makes Changes in Response to 2 Teens' Suicides; KTBS 3, March 7, 2019, https:// www.ktbs.com/news/3investigates/investigates-ware-staff-makeschanges-in-response-to-teens-suicides/article_35114114-412a-11e9-b56-2372408737ac.html.
- 22 Julie O'Donoghue, "John Bel Edwards Launches Second Investigation into Ware Youth Center," Louisiana Illuminator, November 4, 2022, https://lailluminator.com/2022/11/04/john-bel-edwards-launchessecond-investigation-into-ware-youth-center/.
- 23 M. Sickmund, T.J. Sladky, C. Puzzanchera, and W. Kang, "Easy Access to the Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement," U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 2021, https://www.ojjdp. gov/ojstatbb/ezacjrp.
- 24 For the purposes of this paper, "youth" and "young people" refers to individuals between the ages of 10 and 17 years old.
- 25 Kevin McGill, "Shuffle of Juvenile Prisoners Lands 8 at Adult Penitentiary," AP News, October 20, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/ john-bel-edwards-new-orleans-louisan-baton-rouge-prisons-0ff669 18e017edbec27a7e8fa0caca3c.
- 26 Elizabeth Becker, "As Ex-Theorist on Young 'Superpredators,' Bush Aide Has Regrets," New York Times, February 9, 2001, https://www.nytimes. com/2001/02/09/us/as-ex-theorist-on-young-superpredators-bushaide-has-regrets.html.
- 27 John Dilulio, "The Coming of the Super-Predators," The Weekly Standard, November 7, 1995, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/ weekly-standard/the-coming-of-the-super-predators.
- 28 Dilulio, "The Coming."
- 29 Elizabeth Hinton, "How the 'Central Park Five' Changed the History of American Law," The Atlantic, June 2, 2019, https://www.theatlantic. com/entertainment/archive/2019/06/when-they-see-us-showscases-impact-us-policy/590779/.
- 30 Dilulio, "The Coming."
- 31 Dilulio. "The Comina."
- 32 Becker, "Bush Aide Has Regrets."
- 33 Arrest data acquired from the FBI at: https://cde.ucr.cjis.gov/LATEST/ webapp/#/pages/explorer/crime/arrest. Youth population data acquired from the U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention at: https://www.ojidp.gov/ojstatbb/ezapop/asp/ comparison_selection.asp.
- 34 Richard Mendel, The Sentencing Project, Why Youth Incarceration Fails: An Updated Review of the Evidence (2023), https://www. sentencingproject.org/reports/why-youth-incarceration-fails-anupdated-review-of-the-evidence/.
- 35 Montgomery v. Louisiana, Oyez, accessed May 21, 2022, https://www. oyez.org/cases/2015/14-280.
- 36 FOX8Live.com Staff, "IPSO Arrests Three Teens in Carjacking Spree; 1 Still at Large," Fox 8, January 10, 2017, https://www.fox8live.com/ story/34228463/jpso-arrests-three-teens-in-carjacking-spree-1still-at-large/.
- 37 Staff Reports, "Youth Justice Advocates Respond to Rising Concerns on Crime in LA," The Bogalusa Daily News, January 24, 2023, https:// www.bogalusadailynews.com/2023/01/24/youth-justice-advocatesrespond-to-rising-concerns-on-crime-in-la/.
- 38 John J. Dilulio Jr., "Stop Crime Where it Starts," New York Times, July 31, 1996, https://www.nytimes.com/1996/07/31/opinion/stop-crimewhere-it-starts.html.
- 39 "Louisiana School District Bans Corporal Punishment, AP News, August 7, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/louisiana-education-schoolboards-opelousas-9857c4103ea499f101a6536a754258e3.
- 40 U.S. Department of Education, "2017-18 Discipline Estimations by Discipline Type," Civil Rights Data Collection, https://cordata.ed.gov/ assets/downloads/2017-2018/Discipline/Discipline/Corporal-Punishment/Corporal-Punishment_by-Disability-and-no.xlsx.
- 41 Andrew Bacher-Hicks, "Long-Term Impacts of School Suspension on Adult Crime," Harvard University Center for Education Policy Research, last modified September 24, 2020, https://sdp.cepr.harvard.edu/blog/ long-term-impacts-school-suspension-adult-crime.
- 42 Department of Education, Office of Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection, "2017-18 Discipline Estimations by Discipline Type," Data prepared March 2022, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/ tables/dt21_233.40.asp.
- 43 Department of Education, Office of Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection, "2017-18 Discipline Estimations."
- 44 Blane Skiles, "More Than 1,000 Kindergartners Were Suspended from School in Louisiana Last School Year, Experts Warn of Detrimental Consequences, KSLA News 12, January 3, 2020, https://www.ksla. com/2020/01/03/more-than-kindergartners-were-suspendedschool-louisiana-last-school-year-experts-warn-detrimentalconsequences/.
- 45 Sara Novak, "Half of the 250 Kids Expelled from Preschool Each Day Are Black Boys," Scientific American, January 12, 2023, https://www. scientificamerican.com/article/half-of-the-250-kids-expelled-frompreschool-each-day-are-black-boys/.

- 46 Julie Deardorff, "Researchers Find Important Nuances in Race, Preschool Discipline," Northwestern School of Education and Social Policy, last modified October 27, 2021, https://www.sesp. northwestern.edu/news-center/news/2021/10/researchers-findimportant-nuances-in-race-and-preschool-discipline.html
- 47 Digest of Education Statistics, "School Crime Supplement (SCS) to the National Crime Victimization Survey, 1999 through 2019," U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Oct 2020, https:// nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/tables/dt21_233.80.asp.
- 48 Evie Blad, "On-Site Police, Security More Common at Majority-Black Secondary Schools, Education Week, April 26, 2018, https://www. edweek.org/leadership/on-site-police-security-more-common-atmajority-black-secondary-schools/2018/04#...text=Black%20 Secondary%20Schools.On%2DSiteX20Police%20%20Secondary%20 More%20Common.at%20Majority%2DBlack%20Secondary%20 Schools&text=Secondary%20schools%20with%20mostly%20 black_federal%20ci/l%20/ights%20data%20finds.
- 49 Amir Whitaker, et al, American Civil Liberties Union, Cops and No Counselors: How the Lack of School Mental Health Staff Is Harming Students (2019), https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field_ document/030419-acluschooldisciplinereport.pdf.
- 50 U.S. Department of Education, "2017-18 State and National Estimations: School-Related Arrests with and without disability," Civil Rights Data Collection, https://ocrdata.ed.gov/ estimations/2017-2018.
- 51 U.S. Department of Education, "2017-18 State and National Estimations: School Enrollment," Civil Rights Data Collection, https:// ocrdata.ed.gov/estimations/2017-2018.
- 52 Southern Poverty Law Center, "Discrimination Against Students of Color Rampant in Louisiana School District," press release, May 8, 2015, https://www.splcenter.org/news/2015/05/08/discriminationagainst-students-color-rampant-louisiana-school-district.
- 53 Josie Wales, "8th Grader Arrested, Threatened with Beatings and Held for 6 Days in Jail," AlterNet, May 16, 2015, https://www.alternet. org/2015/05/8th-grader-arrested-threatened-beatings-and-held-6days-jail-throwing-skittles.
- 54 Max Blau, "Racially biased' arrests in Louisiana school district prompt appeal to feds," The Guardian, May 12, 2015, https://www.theguardian. com/us-news/2015/may/12/Racially-Biased-Arrests-Louisiana-Jefferson-Parish-Public-Schools.
- 55 Max Blau, "'Racially Biased' Arrests."
- 56 M. Sickmund, A. Sladky, and W. Kang, "Easy Access to Juvenile Court Statistics: 1985-2020," U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 2022, https://www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/ezajcs/asp/process. asp. Website provides a searchable data dashboard providing statistics on juvenile court processing by race.
- 57 Data acquired from the U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention at: https://www.ojidp.gov/ojstatbb/ezajcs/ asp/process.asp?ICSCT_ID=qa060184/ppe_num=1&group_ num=1&submit=Update+Table. Note that "violent crimes" refers to crimes included in the violent crime index: murder and non-negligent manslaughter, forcible rape, robbery, and aggravated assault.
- 58 Louisiana Commission on Law Enforcement, Louisiana DMC Update (2019), https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh176/files/media/ document/la-fy18-dmc-plan_508.pdf.
- 59 "OJJ Indicators 2023-Q1," State of Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice, accessed May 28, 2023, https://ojj.la.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2023/04/OJJ-Indicators-2023Q1.pdf.
- 60 Abby Cruz and Kiara Alfonseca, "Member of 'Jena Six' Speaks Out on Race and the Justice System 15 Years Later," ABC News, December 4, 2021, https://abcnews.go.com/US/member-jena-speaks-race-justicesystem-15-years/story?id=81490112.
- 61 Amy Goodman, "The Jena Six Story: A Look at the Origins of the Case," Democracy Now, September 21, 2007, https://www.democracynow. org/2007/9/21/the_jena_six_story_a_look.
- 62 Amy Goodman, "The Case of the Jena Six: Black High School Students Charged with Attempted Murder for Schoolyard Fight After Nooses Are Hung from Tree," Democracy Now, July 10, 2007, https://www. democracynow.org/2007/7/10/the_case_of_the_jena_six.
- 63 Reed Walters, "Justice in Jena," New York Times, September 26, 2007, https://www.nytimes.com/2007/09/26/opinion/26walters.html.
- 64 Kyra Philips, "U.S. Attorney: Nooses, Beating at Jena High Not Related," CNN, September 19, 2007, https://www.cnn.com/2007/US/ law/09/19/jena.six.link/index.html.
- 65 Ron Claiborne, "Charges Dropped for One of Jena Six," ABC News, January 8, 2009, https://abcnews.go.com/GMA/ story?id=3607084&page=1#::rtext=Mychal%20Bell%2C%20 17%2C%20was%202scheduled;t%22015%20years%20In%20prison.
- 66 Associated Press, "Teenager in Jena Six Pleads Guilty to Lesser Charge," New York Times, December 4, 2007, https://www.nytimes. com/2007/12/04/us/nationalspecial/04jena.html.
- 67 Associated Press, "Jena 6 Case Wrapped Up With Plea Bargain," The Guardian, June 26, 2009, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2009/ jun/26/jena-6-louisiana-plea-bargain.

Endnotes

- 68 Sean Callebs, "Jena 6's Mychal Bell: Pressure Led to Suicide Try," CNN, January 15, 2009, https://www.cnn.com/2009/CRIME/01/15/ mychal.bell/.
- 69 Jason Ziedenberg, Justice Policy Institute, Models for Change: Building Momentum for Juvenile Justice Reform (2006), 23, https://static. prisonpolicy.org/scans/jpi/models_for_change.pdf.
- 70 Joshua Rovner, The Sentencing Project, Youth Justice by the Numbers (2023), https://www.sentencingproject.org/policy-brief/youth-justiceby-the-numbers/.
- 71 Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice, Louisiana Quarterly Juvenile Justice Indicators, 1Q 2022, https://ojj.la.gov/data-resources/data-reports/.
- 72 Data acquired from Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice at: https://ojj. la.gov/data-resources/data-reports/, and https://ojj.la.gov/quarterlydata-reports/.
- 73 James Finn, "Louisiana's troubled juvenile prisons full, 'cannot safely accept more youth,' letter says," The Advocate, November 16, 2022, https://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/courts/louisianasyouth-justice-system-reaches-full-bed-capacity/article_4c3be6dc-65ce-11ed-89de-577bce4ad63f.html.
- 74 C. Puzzanchera, A. Sladky, and W. Kang, "Easy Access to Juvenile Populations: 1990-2020," U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, https://www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/ezapop. Youth populations are for ages 10-17.
- 75 M. Sickmund, T.J. Sladky, C. Puzzanchera, and W. Kang, "Easy Access to the Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement," U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 2021, https://www.ojjdp. gov/ojstatb/jezacjrp.
- 76 Data acquired from the U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention at: https://www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/ezacjrp and https:// www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/ezapop.
- 77 "What Are Status Offenses and Why Do They Matter?," Annie E. Casey Foundation, last modified April 6, 2019, https://www.aecf.org/blog/ what-are-status-offenses-and-why-do-they-matter.
- 78 "Families in Need of Services Assistance Program," Louisiana Supreme Court, accessed May 28, 2023, https://www.lasc.org/children_ families/WHAT_IS_FINS_2018-19.pdf.
- 79 Coalition for Juvenile Justice, "The Valid Court Order (VCO) Exception," http://www.juvjustice.org/sites/default/files/resource-files/VCO%20 final%20FINAL%20%21.docx_.pdf.
- 80 U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "State use of the Valid Court Order Exception," September 3, 2019, https://ojjdp ojp.gov/state-Use-valid-court-order-exception.
- 81 Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice, "Act 499, OJJ Fiscal Year 2017 Annual Report of Youth Served," 2017. The average length of stay in OJJ secure care facilities was 387.9 days, and 251.5 days for non-secure care. https://ojl.ag.ov/wor_content/uploads/2018/01/ Act499TrendReportFY2017_-finalforwebsite-1.pdf.
- 82 Families in Need of Services (FINS) Commission, Response to Senate Concurrent Resolution 44 of the 2011 Regular Session of the Louisiana Legislature (2012) 4, https://sph.lsubsc.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2016/07/FINS-Commission-Report-FINAL.pdf.
- 83 Jesse Kelley, "Thousands of Youth Are Incarcerated for Low-Level Status Offenses and Technical Violations. This Needs to Stop," Inside Sources, May 23, 2018, https://insidesources.com/thousands-youth incarcerated-low-level-status-offenses-technical-violations-needsstop/.
- 84 Danyelle Solomon and Connor Maxwell, "Substance Use Disorder Is a Public Health Issue, Not a Criminal Justice Issue," Center for American Progress, June 12, 2017, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ Substance-Use-Disorder-Public-Health-Issue-Not-Criminal-Justice-Issue/.
- 85 Jennifer L. Doleac, "New evidence that access to health care reduces crime," The Brookings institution, January 3, 2018, https://www. brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2018/01/03/new-evidence-thataccess-to-health-care-reduces-crime/.
- 86 Data acquired from the U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention at: https://www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/ezacjrp.
- 87 Beth Schwartzapfel, Erin Einhorn, and Annie Waldman, "Louisiana Limits Solitary Confinement for Youth," The Marshall Project, June 22, 2022, https://www.themarshallproject.org/2022/06/22/louisianalimits-solitary-confinement-for-youth.
- 88 Hearing on H.B. 746, Before the Louisiana House of Representatives Committee on the Administration of Criminal Justice (2022) (testimony of Therrin Dew), at 5:10:06, https://house.louisiana. gov/H_Video/ArchivePlayer?v=house/2022/apr/0427_22_CI. Note that D'Angelo Davis (endnote 87) also testified at this same legislative hearing.
- 89 Lauren Brinkley-Rubinstein, Josie Sivaraman, David Rosen, et al, "Association of Restrictive Housing During Incarceration With Mortality After Release", JAMA Network Open, October 4, 2019, https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2752350.

- 90 United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "United States: Prolonged Solitary Confinement Amounts to Psychological Torture, Says UN Expert," press release, February 28, 2020, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2020/02/ united-states-prolonged-solitary-confinement-amounts-psychologicaltorture?LangID=E&NewsID=25633.
- 91 Annie Waldman, Beth Schwartzapfel, and Erin Einhorn, "Shackles and Solitary: Inside Louisiana's Harshest Juvenile Lockup," ProPublica, The Marshall Project, and NBC News, March 10, 2022, https:// www.propublica.org/article/shackles-and-solitary-inside-louisianasharshest-juvenile-lockup.
- 92 Beth Schwartzapfel, Erin Einhorn, and Annie Waldman, "Louisiana Limits Solitary Confinement for Youth," The Marshall Project, June 22, 2022, https://www.themarshallproject.org/2022/06/22/louisianalimits-solitary-confinement-for-youth#,":text=The%20new%20law%20 places%20strict,threat%20to%20themselves%20or%20others.
- 93 Ian Kysel, Human Rights Watch and ACLU, Growing Up Locked Down: Youth in Solitary Confinement in Jalis and Prisons Across the United States (2012), https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/ us1012ForUpload.pdf.
- 94 Amy Lauger and Michael Field, U. S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Facility Characteristics of Sexual Victimization of Youth in Juvenile Facilities, 2018 – Statistical Tables, November 2022, https://bjs.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh236/ files/media/document/fcswjf18st.pdf. References to the correlation between sexual violence and understaffing at page 11 (Table 2.4), and overcrowded facilities at page 16 (Table 3.4).
- 95 Megan Shutzer and Rachel Lauren Mueller, "Dying Inside': Chaos and Cruetty in Louisiana Juvenile Detention," New York Times, October 30, 2022, https://www.nyimes.com/interactive/2022/10/29/us/juveniledetention-abuses-louisiana.html.
- 96 E. Ann Carson, "Mortality in Local Jails, 2000-2019," Bureau of Justice Statistics, December 2021, https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/ mlj0019st.pdf.
- 97 E. Ann Carson, "Mortality in State and Federal Prisons, 2001-2019," Bureau of Justice Statistics, December 2021, https://bjs.ojp.gov/ content/pub/pdf/msfp0119st.pdf.
- 98 La. R.S. § 17:154.1(B).
- 99 La. R.S. § 17:221.
- 100 La. R.S. §§ 17:10.9, 17:100.1.
- 101 Letter to Catherine E. Lhamon, U.S. Department of Education, Office of Civil Rights, March 20, 2023, https://www.splcenter.org/ sites/default/files/2023-03-17_doe_letter_re_youth_in_angola_ prison__final_3.pdf.
- 102 Eleanor Tabone, "Incarcerated youth aren't getting the education they need to live outside jail, experts worry," WWLTV News, July 22, 2022, https://www.wwltv.com/article/news/crime/Education-Experts-Fear-Incarcerated-Youth-Arent-Receiving-The-Required-Education/289-072c75b1-d9c1-403e-87fa-c9182ba701ca.
- 103 Waldman, "Shackles and Solitary."
- 104 U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, Education for Youth Under Formal Supervision of the Juvenile Justice System (2019), https://ojidp.ojp.gov/model-programs-guide/literaturereviews/education_for_youth_under_formal_supervision_of_the_ juvenile_justice_system.pdf.
- 105 Richard Mendel, "Why Youth Incarceration Fails: An Updated Review of the Evidence," The Sentencing Project, March 1, 2023, https:// www.sentencingproject.org/reports/why-youth-incarceration-failsan-updated-review-of-the-evidence/.
- 106 Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice, "2021 Recidivism Report," August 2021. https://ojj.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Recidivism-Website-August-2021.pdf.
- 107 Data acquired from the Louisiana Office of Juvenile Justice at: https:// ojj.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Recidivism-Website-August-2021.pdf.
- 108 Daryl G. Purpera, "Oversight of Safety in Secure Care Facilities: Office of Juvenile Justice," Louisiana Legislative Auditor, June 6, 2018, https://app.lla.la.gov/PublicReports. nsf/64DF5EBB49AE4404862582A40078718D/ \$FILE/000194C2.pdf.
- 109 Louisiana Department of Public Safety and Corrections, "Briefing Book: July 2022 Update," p55. https://s32082.pcdn.co/wp-content/ uploads/2022/09/0m-Full-Briefing-Book-July-2022-Website.pdf.
- 110 Chris Gilligan, "Which States Invest the Most in Their Students?," U.S. News & World Report, August 16, 2022, https://www.usnews.com/ news/best-states/articles/2022-08-26/which-states-invest-themost-in-their-students.
- 111 LSU costs include the undergraduate in-state tuition, housing, and meals for one year based on the 2023-24 estimated yearly costs indicated on their website (https://www.lsu.edu/financialaid/cost/ undergraduate_cost.php). Likewise, Tulane's cost includes freshman resident tuition, room and board, and books according to the 2022-23 cost of attendance indicated on their site (https://admission. tulane.edu/tuition-aid/cost).

- 112 Data for daily Louisiana youth incarceration costs acquired at https://app.lla.la.gov/PublicReports. nsf/64D75EBB49AE4404862582A40078718D/ \$FILE/000194C2.pdf. Tulane costs found at https://admission. tulane.edu/tuition-aid/cost. LSU costs found at https://www.lsu. edu/financialaid/cost/undergraduate_cost.php. Louisiana public school costs found at https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/ articles/2022-08-26/which-states-invest-the-most-in-theirstu/dents
- 113 Louisiana Governor John Bel Edwards, "Gov. Edwards Press Conference," Louisiana Public Broadcasting, July, 19, 2022, YouTube video, 00: 25:55, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1Er-CKqNmy4.
- 114 Office of the Assistant Attorney General, Civil Rights Division, "Louisiana Juveniles Findings Letter," U.S. Department of Justice, 1996. https://www.justice.gov/crt/louisiana-juveniles-findingsletter-1.
- 115 U.S. Department of Justice, "Justice Department Sues to Protect Juveniles in Louisiana's Secure Juvenile Correctional Facilities," Press release 98-527, November 5, 1998, https://www.justice.gov/ archive/opa/pr/1998/November/527cr.htm.
- 116 Louisiana Act No. 1225, H.B. 2018, (2003), http://www.legis.la.gov/ Legis/ViewDocument.aspx?d=819419.
- 117 Louisiana Act No. 1225.
- 118 "Act 1225 Mapping Project," Families and Friends of Louisiana's Incarcerated Children, August 2, 2018, https://www.fflic.org/ act-1225/.
- 119 Harvell, "Promoting Justice."
- 120 Harvell, "Promoting Justice."
- 121 "Formula Grants Program," Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, accessed May 20, 2023, https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/programs/ formula-grants-program#Funding.
- 122 GBAO Strategies, New Louisiana Poll Results on Youth Justice Reform (2021), https://backend.nokidsinprison.org/wp-content/ uploads/2021/03/Youth-First-Louisiana-Poll-Memo-March-2021-Final.pdf.
- 123 Greg Larose, "Stricter Juvenile Justice Proposals Among Raft of Criminal Policy Changes to Advance," Louisiana Illuminator, April 26, 2023, https://lailluminator.com/2023/04/26/stricter-juvenilejustice-proposals-among-raft-of-criminal-policy-changes-toadvance/.
- 124 Office of the Governor, "Gov. Edwards Signs Raise the Age Act into Law," press release, June 14, 2016, https://gov.louisiana.gov/news/ gov-edwards-signs-raise-the-age-act-into-law.
- 125 Louisiana Department of Children and Family Services, Juvenile Detention Standards (2019), https://www.dcfs.louisiana.gov/assets/ docs/searchable/Licensing/Residential/2022/20220101_Juvenile_ Detention_Regulations.pdf.
- 126 "Raising the Minimum Age for Prosecuting Children," National Juvenile Justice Network, accessed May 25, 2023, https://www.nijn.org/ourwork/raising-the-minimum-age-for-prosecuting-children.
- 127 Mariam Arain, et al., "Maturation of the Adolescent Brain," Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment, 9 (2013): 449, https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3621648.
- 128 United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 24. (2019) on Children's Rights in the Child Justice System," September 18, 2019, https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/ doc/UNDOC/GEN/G19/275/57/PDF/G1927557.pdf?OpenElement.
- 129 M. Sickmund, T.J. Sladky, C. Puzzanchera, and W. Kang, "Easy Access to the Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement," U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, 2021, https://www. ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/ezacjrp.
- 130 Don Stemen, "The Prison Paradox: More Incarceration Will Not Make Us Safer," Vera Institute of Justice, July 2017. https://www.vera.org/ downloads/publications/for-the-record-prison-paradox_02.pdf.
- 131 "Community-Driven Approaches," Youth First Initiative, accessed May 23, 2023, https://www.nokidsinprison.org/solutions/communitydriven-approaches.
- 132 U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, Intersection Between Mental Health and the Juvenile Justice System (2017), https://ojidp.ojp.gov/model-programs-guide/literaturereviews/intsection_between_mental_health_and_the_juvenile_ justice_system.pdf.
- 133 Office of Juvenile Justice Delinquency and Prevention, Remarks of OJJDP Administrator Liz Ryan at the Juvenile Justice Reform Act Implementation Commission Meeting, November 16, 2022, https:// oljdp.ogov/news/speech/remarks-ojjdp-administrator-liz-ryanjuvenile-justice-reform-act-implementation-commission-meeting.
- 134 Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "Statement of OJIDP Administrator Liz Ryan on Youth Placement in Louisiana State Prison, Angola," press release, November 11, 2022, https://ojidp. ojp.gov/news/speech/statement-ojdp-administrator-liz-ryan-youthplacement-louisiana-state-prison-angola.

Acknowledgments

The Southern Poverty Law Center would like to thank the organization's Louisiana Policy Team and Andrea McChristian, policy research director, for their support in guiding and reviewing this report. We would also like to acknowledge Meleah Williams of Dillard University for the contribution her research has provided to this report.

Policy

Delvin Davis Senior Policy Analyst

Editorial

Brad Bennett Interim Editorial Director Eric Moya Copy Editor

Creative

Chris Mihal Creative Director

Meagan Lilly Deputy Creative Director, Design

SOUTHERN POVERTY·LAW CENTER



Follow us @splcenter